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01225 708225 or 07974 925 928

Dear Members and Supporters,

Melksham Rail User Group newsletter
Issue 6 - September 2020

New this month … 

* click on any item in the list of contents to jump straight to an article

* visit http://melksh.am/taxi - clickable phone links to Melksham taxi services
Taxi ^ | Train v

* visit http://melksh.am/trains  - train departures including live running data

… and they all work from phone, tablet, laptop and desktop computers too!

This is a the final (v1.0) edition
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Melksham Public Transport Diary - September 2020
Updated timetables for all public transport services may be found in this document. 

There are changes to the trains and the x34 (Chippenham, Trowbridge, Frome) buses

* From 1st September, the 07:20 (Monday to Friday) train to Swindon resumes; it 
carries on from there to Gloucester (rather that Cheltenham Spa where it terminated until 
March.  The 06:36 (Monday to Friday) train to Westbury once again continues from 
Westbury to Southampton Central

* From 1st September, there is a revised timetable on bus route x34 and route 555 
resumes - though the latter is now for school traffic only.

* From 1st September, Senior Bus Passes will only be accepted for travel without charge 
after 09:30 on Mondays to Fridays, as well as all day on Saturdays and Sundays. These passes
apply to bus services anywhere and do not offer any entitlement to free or reduced train travel
to of from Melksham.

* On Saturday 5th and Sunday 6th September, the railway line is closed for engineering 
works for the two days through Melksham and Great Western Railway will be running rail 
replacement buses; if you are travelling to Swindon, a change of buses will be necessary at 
Chippenham, with an overall journey time of over an hour.

* On Saturday 12th and Sunday 13th September, trains will run as they have during August - 
that is with some gaps remaining in service

* On & from Saturday 19th & Sunday 20th Sept, a full weekend train service resumes.

Throughout September (unless otherwise notified in times of rapid change), passengers are 
welcome to use our public transport provided they are not isolating, but must wear 
face masks while on public transport and using enclosed passenger facilities such as 
railway station and town centre waiting shelters. There are exemptions for children 
under the age of 11, and for certain other groups with reasons why they cannot wear masks. 

Passengers are asked to space out when waiting for, joining and leaving public transport, and 
on board during their journey, and advised to clean their hands / sanitise regularly.  Please use
a contactless means of payment if you can to help reduce the risk to staff and others.  If you 
have a choice between services and know which is likely to be the quieter, please choose it.

Note that on 3 Sundays in October, trains will be replaced by buses due to engineering works

Other notable September dates in Melksham Public Transport

Stop Press – 19:30 on 8th September – Melksham Area Board includes an update for 
Melksham residents on the Melksham Station Hub by Paul Johnson, Chair of 
TransWilts CIC.       https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?MId=13146&x=1

On Wednesday 16th September, at 19:30  our online meeting via Zoom ... set up and informal
chat from 19:00, Joining details via http://www.passenger.chat/23965 .   All welcome

The Emergency Measure Agreements under which our trains are running at present expire on 
20th September. Stop Press  – just extended to June 2021

Our diary still lists a meeting of the regional RailFuture branch on 26th September - 
http://www.passenger.chat/23794 and we will update that URL as we get more news.  No 
scheduled public meetings of the West Wilts Rail User Group, nor of the TransWilts CRP, as we 
go to press. TravelWatch SouthWest meets early October, almost certainly online.
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How are the trains and buses doing - are they safe?
A year ago, the GWR passenger forum ran a survey of "Which are the most important factors 
of a train journey to YOU?" and only 33% of respondents chose "safety" as an issue, compared
to 79% for reliability, 72% for frequency, 71% for capacity and 69% for cost.  See 
http://www.passenger.chat/22054 . But things have changed in a year and the question "how 
safe is it to use public transport" has become a frequent one.

Concerns are not only over the risk of catching Coronavirus when using public transport, but 
also over other safety issues raised by the fatal accident at Stonehaven during August (the 
first passenger death in a railway accident for over a decade) and the spectacular derailment 
and fire of a freight train at Llangennech in the last few days.

The Rail Safety and Standards Board has reported on the Covid-19 risk in the late last week

"Passengers can be a lot more confident about travelling by train safely
according to RSSB – with the risk of Covid-19 infection being less than 0.01%
on an average journey.

"Rail safety experts worry that people may be assuming the roads offer a less
risky alternative during the pandemic, when in fact trains are safer and
greener."

Link to the RSSB report - 
https://www.rssb.co.uk/Insights-and-News/News/Rail-still-safer-than-road-
during-Covid-19  Or http://www.passenger.chat/23959  for a shorter link

There are, inevitably, a number of assumptions made and projections in
comparing transport modes - the RSSB itself refers to distance travelled, time
taken, and rates per journey and per km which make comparison difficult.
But basically - unless you are in a very vulnerable group indeed, the risk to
 you in your journey by public transport is less than the risk to you in making
the same journey by car.  Risks to others - such as passing on what you pick
up on the train, or hitting someone with your car - are very different in nature
and almost impossible to compare and in all cases the risks are very low
indeed.

Risk from rail accident are astonishingly low - and indeed bus travel has only a
tiny fraction of the accidents that cause injury than private vehicle travel.  The
headlines from Stonehaven show how just rare that event was; later in
August, four people died in a road accident between Chippenham and Calne
and whilst we heard about it in Wiltshire, it didn't make the news media to the
same degree, nor stick there as long. The hurt to those who lost loved ones is
just as real and long-lasting though.

So concluding - don't be put off public transport over safety
worries. But, please, you can do your bit by travelling at quieter times and on quieter routes, 
wearing a face mask if you possibly can (even if technically exempt), socially distancing, etc.

How are the trains and buses doing - Are they busy?
From a MELKSHAM RAIL viewpoint, GWR report that passenger traffic on the trains in two 
thirds down - one of the better performing lines in the area, but with excellent capacity on 
most trains.  Evidence across the rail network also suggests a far greater reduction in morning 
peak traffic than at other times of day - a lesser fall in the evening peak, with (?) many office 
staff going in later and doing a short day / working from home much of the time.  Anecdotal / 
observation at Melksham suggests we're nothing exceptional and that traffic is now much more
even across the day than it was in the past.  That could be excellent news if maintained as a 
pattern for long term efficiency of operations

From a MELKSHAM BUS viewpoint, observing a few buses has shown them very quiet at all 
times.  Faresaver reported passengers back up to 40% of pre-Covid levels on some routes, but
we suspect that Melksham routes have not yet reached those levels.   There is significant 
school traffic on some routes, so we would expect buses on many Melksham routes to increase
significantly during September - quieter times will be between 9 a.m. and 3 p.m.

© Melksham Rail User Group – September 2020 Newsletter – page 3 of 20 - v 1.0 GE/20200902

http://www.passenger.chat/23959
https://www.rssb.co.uk/Insights-and-News/News/Rail-still-safer-than-road-during-Covid-19
https://www.rssb.co.uk/Insights-and-News/News/Rail-still-safer-than-road-during-Covid-19


Notice period for changes

The rail industry has been required to give 12 weeks notice of timetable changes and changes 
for planned engineering in recent years.   Sometimes it's failed to do so and only notified 
changes 6 to 8 weeks ahead.  Recently, those notice periods have not been applied and at 
time the timetable for the one week has only been published during the previous week, with 
weekend schedules just a few days out.

The bus industry requires up to 72 days notice of timetable changes (though they are often 
made public only at 28 or 42 days).  Once again, changes are happening on a far shorter 
timescale than "required" at present, but we have been moving to knowing a little further 
ahead than just a few days.

I expect the timetables in this newsletter to "hold" for September, but that is an expectation 
and not something that's guaranteed.  All buses are back now, as are all trains from 15th 
September, except one each way - 19:15 at Melksham (southbound) and 20:20 at Melksham 
(Northbound) on Monday to Friday.

What can our volunteers do?
Melksham Rail User Group officers and other volunteers would LOVE to ...
- clear rubbish at the station if they see it
- talk with passengers (socially distanced, of course) to learn and to inform
- update notices on a regular basic
- tackle the jungle in the planter
- make leaflets available at the station and hand out newsletters
- stand on the platform and count passengers on and off trains to help keep us informed
- survey current passenger, again with a view to helping us understand what's needed.
But sadly, none of these things is allowable for us at present as we follow the rules 
set out by Great Western and supplied to us by the TransWilts CRP (shared here on 
the next page).  We understand it's done for safety but it's very frustrating for us too, and 
especially when we receive criticism from others for not undertaking these tasks.

We overlap on some things (such as litter picking) with rail staff, and with employees and 
volunteers of companies working with the railway with a wider remit than station adoption. 
Clearly, all the rules do not apply to all of them (we see litter picked and leaflet racks 
populated) but we have concluded that - until we are otherwise advised, we have to abide by 
the rules set for us and hundreds of other station adoption groups.

Please ... help us help you as best we can.   Keep us informed (you are doing for the most 
part!) and please put your rubbish into the rubbish bags at the station.  Again, you are doing 
for the most part and THANK YOU.

What we CAN do ...
- keep users informed, via online media, local newspapers, & events away from the station
- answer questions / queries and consultations
- liaise with the local CRP, Councils, rail industry
- support our members and 
- look forward

Our meeting on 16th September is primarily online – http://www.passenger.chat/23965 
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Conditions on Station adoption Groups such as MRUG
This document from … Great Western Railway, Milford House, 1 Milford Street, Swindon, SN1 1HL, GWR.com

Rules for station adoption during the COVID-19 pandemic. Version 2, 10 August 2020

This document sets out initial steps for some station adopter and volunteer activities to resume.

Overview
As the Government ease lockdown restrictions and allow leisure travel by public transport to resume it must be remembered that this in
turn may see an increase in train travel and the number of passengers using stations.

To minimise any potential for a 'second waveâ€™ of infection through unnecessary interaction the following requirements for station 
adoption activities MUST be adhered to until further notice.

It must be acknowledged that adoption activities at some locations will remain suspended where the appropriate measures cannot be 
maintained.

A resumption of normal station adoption activities will only be possible once the COVID-19 Alert Level has reached Level 1.

General principles
    * Any station adoption activity must strictly abide by the Government's guidance on social distancing and comply with the 
requirements of this document. GWR reserve the right to suspend indefinitely any activities that are unable to meet the requirements
    * Station adoption activities must be limited to one day a week and in alignment with the Government's guidance on outdoor activity
    * Station adoption activity work areas must be segregated from others using the station
    * Station adoption activities are limited to light gardening activities only such as weeding
    * No more than two station adopters can undertake activities at any one time
    * Face coverings and GWR issued high visibility vests must always be worn when station adoption activities are being undertaken
    * In addition to this document, all adopters must continue to comply with the usual guidance and regulations relating to their 
activities at stations
    * If any work is being undertaken at your station by railway personnel, or their contractors, then no station adoption activities are to
be carried out at the same time
    * Any group who is part of a national organisation should also follow any additional guidance as set out by them
    * Government guidance must always be followed, including any local lockdown restrictions that are introduced

Interaction with Station Colleagues
Minimal interaction should be undertaken with station colleagues and in accordance with social distancing requirements. Where a 
station is staffed for part of the day activities should only be undertaken once the GWR colleague/s has departed. Activities are not 
permitted during the morning and afternoon peak periods and are only permitted during daylight hours.

Before and after works
All adopters must advise station colleagues of their presence or sign in and out with the Station Manager or Duty Station Manager 
either in person or via phone. Adopters must bring hand sanitiser to the station and use this before and after adoption work.

Consideration for others
When carrying out activities at stations, social distance must be observed between adopters and other people at the station, as per 
Government guidance. Adopters must give priority to the movement of passengers and stop work if social distancing requirements 
cannot be complied with.

Undertaking work
Work is limited to light gardening activities only, such as weeding. No cleaning of hard surfaces such as poster frames, doors, windows 
and signage is to take place. No litter picking activities are to take place.

Gardening
If tools are to be shared between station adopters, they must be wiped clean first. Adopters must always bear in mind social distancing 
and keep space clear for others to move around the station. This may mean that adopters must pause during their work and move to a 
place of social distance to allow the flow of passengers around the station, especially when train services arrive/depart.

Community noticeboards and artwork
No work should be undertaken on these activities until further notice.

Book swaps and group produced leaflets
These should be removed from stations/put away until further notice.

Non-GWR areas
Any activities undertaken as part of agreed work on Network Rail stations and Network Rail land must abide by the guidance of that 
organisation.

GWR maintains the right to renew these rules, as well as instruct any adoption group to stop its activities if these are not followed. This 
document was issued on Monday 10 August 2020 and will be continually reviewed in accordance with changes in the COVID-19 Alert 
Level and accompanying Government and National Rail guidance. The requirements of this document will remain in force until 
otherwise advised.

We very much look forward to revisions of the rules above in due course to allow us to resume further activies
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Events

We were sad to see summer events such as the Imber bus day get cancelled 
this year

We are checking with GWR and TransWilts, but will probably decide to cancel 
Santa’s visit in person on 13th December.  Regulations at the time allowing, we 
will be encouraging our regular customers to take public transport trips for 
days out in the preparation for and run up to Christmas

Our 16th September meeting will go ahead online – please get in touch if you 
are unable to join via Zoom and we’ll help find another way if we can.

Scenes missing in 2020 – but we hope to be back with events in 2021!

Looking forward

We look to the following including elements of the master plan over coming 
months and years.

- Evening trains – see following article
- Through services to Southampton (Central and Airport)
- Double track or loop to allow hourly train service
- Northern Access to reduce walk and cycle routes by 500 metres
- Buses to the station to connect with residential and business areas
- Cafe, toilets, cycle hire
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How is progress on the car park and hub?

Car parking is available in the TransWilts / Smart Parking operated hub car park - free for up 
to 30 minutes - web site at https://melkshamhub.co.uk/car-parking/.  With rail passenger 
numbers only just recovering, there is plenty of space available, the car park is currently 
signposted for "Rail Passengers only".   The extension is a few weeks behind schedule.   
TransWilts wrote on 20th August:

“We have visited the Melksham Hub site today. Sadly due to the recent weather conditions we are 
significantly behind schedule. Our British weather - excessive heat last week and now rain this week, 
has meant the trenches are currently flooded. In consequence the contractors running one to two 
weeks behind schedule. We have therefore made the decision to postpone our planned car park photo 
shoot event on Friday 28 Aug at 10am.

“As I'm sure you can understand we want to do the project justice so will reschedule the photo shoot 
once we are back on track and are confident we can show the completed car park works.” 

At the time of writing (31st August) the electric vehicle charging points are in place but fenced 
off and not yet commissioned, and work is clearly under way with the next phase, with work 
underway in stripping out the hub building for refitting as a cafe.

The car parking spaces just outside the station gate have been re-designated as short term 
stopping places for dropping off and picking up rail passengers only - a maximum stay of 20 
minutes, and they are Great Western / APCOA operated. 

Restart - what shape Melksham's train service?

At the height of the pandemic, passenger numbers on trains and buses were down below one 
in twenty (5%) of the norm; since then, numbers have risen and we're back to around one in 
three (or 1 in 2.5) of the norm - that's 33% to 40%. Need we be concerned for the economics 
of returning traffic back up to levels which were experienced "this time last year?"

Yes, and no.  The decimation in April was orchestrated by official necessity, but as we head for
the autumn, official necessity points towards getting children back to school and workers back 
into their offices.  The shorter term return will not be 100% - far from it - and for some, things
will never go back as they were. But take a look at projections made in February - 
http://www.mrug.org.uk/plan_railpassengers_20200224.pdf - of quarter of a million 
passenger journeys per annum as a very low figure a few years hence (and 600,000 being 
quite possible).  Factor the issues together, and within a handful of years you'll get passenger 
journey numbers perhaps four times what was being achieved prior to lockdown.  Sure, 
600,000 may make the reader gulp, but 300,000 is quite reasonable and realistic.  Our station 
is exceptional and although the future may look bleak for some, we are in a position to regrow 
and develop.  Did you notice how Melksham's services (Monday to Saturday) survived virtually 
unscathed through lockdown and others were slashed back?  We are not the only ones to have
noticed the differences.

Now - patterns of travel have changed - they have changed over the years, and are changing 
rapidly at present.   Melksham train services prior to lockdown comprised a historic 2 return 
trips each way per day and 6 extra round trips to provide travel at busier times, far more 
options, and to complete round tip opportunities lacking with just the 2 historic trains.  The 6 
round trips are running and the historic morning trips are back - those latter providing for 
school journeys on other parts of their journeys, and significant commuter opportunities from 
Melksham.  The evening historic trains have NOT returned.  And is that "not yet" or are they 
not expected?
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The reasons for running the historic services outside the Swindon to Westbury corridor are in 
themselves now largely superceded. On the Stroud Valley from Swindon to Gloucester, an 
hourly through London train has removed the requirement for a local service every 2 hours 
during the day and evening, and south of Salisbury, an hourly "Romsey 6" service plus an 
hourly regional train have sucked passengers from that train in the Solent area.  So it is no 
surprise that it's not back.  But that leaves a hole through Melksham, enlarged because the 
extra round trips are timed to avoid its path.  Let's see some times.

Pre-covid, trains from Swindon to Melksham ran at 
17:36, 18:44 (that's the service in question) and 20:45

and trains from Westbury to Melksham ran at 
16:25, 18:39 and 20:06 (that's the service in question)

Without the 18:44 from Swindon, there's a massive gap that puts passengers off risking a day 
out / office day relying on the train is they may be later home, and it kills London office trips. 
If you miss the 17:36, a train an hour later was great, and a three hour gap will lose the traffic
it carried, the traffic it allowed by providing a safety net, and the outbound trips of all those 
passengers early in the day.

Without the 20:06 from Westbury, longer distance commutes / trips to the South and West, 
and indeed Bristol and Bath inbound connections, finish 90 minutes earlier and lose return 
(and outbound) trips - both those taken, and those which are held by passengers as "safety 
net" journeys.

The absence of the last train from Westbury, and the three hour gap in the evening 'peak' are 
both significantly detrimental.  We appreciate that both journeys are part of a wider network of
services, and that the Swindon to Westbury section may now be the only piece of the route 
with a current business case.  We also note that the local train in the new timetable is being 
used less than efficiently because of being timed to support these phantoms, and not the 
trains that actually run for customers.   So - a suggestion - accept the removal of the two 
historic trains and replace them with a forward looking single trains running somethings like

Proposed trains from Swindon to Melksham run at 17:36, 19:16, 20:59 and 22:45
and trains from Westbury to Melksham run at 16:25, 18:26, 20:06 and 21:54

The 05:33 train from Melksham - new last December, surprised us by carrying into double digit
passenger numbers into Swindon already in the handful of months before lockdown, and the 
06:36 which used to carry fresh air and perhaps 2 passengers a decade ago now carried two 
dozen on a typical pre-covid day. Further evidence of the evening out of the working day, 
signalling an enhanced requirement for evening provision too.

With a significant numbers of people working from home some / most of the time, commute 
numbers will drop. See earlier suggestions for numbers. But average length of the remaining 
commutes for these people may increase.   Take our friend - let's call her Jo - living in 
Maidenhead and working in Canary Wharf at present.  5 days a week, she takes an hour and 
40 minutes each way - a total of 1000 minutes travelling.  But now she's only in the office 2 
days a week and if she moves to "Marvellous Melksham", a two hour 30 minute journey 
reduces her travel time to 600 minutes, and she has better housing for the price, a welcoming 
community, excellent schooling, fresh air and beautiful countryside.  These early morning and 
evening services are vital to Jo, and will bring income to the rail network far in excess of the 
element of her fare attributed to the local train.

Bright young people move ... from Melksham and from Devizes ... to London, to Milton Keynes,
to Leeds, to Reading ... to wherever the jobs in an increasingly specialised world are located. 
But should those jobs be the more home based, the need to move closer to work and from 
family in order to reduce the daily travelling will be slashed.  The same point as our Jo in 
Maidenhead - but the start of a social change - not just a blip, but a trend, and a levelling out.
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Web site
Major update to the Melksham Rail User Group website for
September – now much more demand responsive 

Please take your own trip to Swindon
Present advice is that with social distancing and facemasks, the train is just as safe to visit as 
a shop, and passenger numbers are low so that there’s plenty of space for your independent 
journey.   So that – although the Santa Trip is probably off – we’re suggesting you might like 
to take your family up to: 

Designer Outlet 
– 15 minutes from the station, re-opened

Oasis leisure Centre 
– re-opened, requires prebooking

Town Centre shops 
- 10 minutes from the station also open

STEAM - Museum temporarily closed.

Train fare, off peak day return to Swindon - £7.80 for adults, £3.90 for children aged 5 to 15. 
34% off for groups of 3 or more adults (pay on the train and ask for “Groupsave”).   
Suggested trains from Melksham at this fare:

10:02 and 12:32 on Monday to Friday
07:53, 10:21 and 12:21 on Saturday
08:37 and 11:00 on Sunday

The journey takes between 25 and 30 minutes. Tickets valid for return on any train the same 
day – here are some examples from Swindon:

13:14, 15:14, 17:36 and 20:45 on Monday to Friday
13:05, 15:05, 16%02, 17:34, 19:34 and 21%07 on Saturday
13%41, 15:39, 17:45, 19:27 and 21:10 on Sunday

% - starts mid September.  All trains replaced by buses on 5th and 6th September.

Melksham Station is just 10 minutes walk from the Town Bridge.There is also plenty of parking
available at the station – see https://melkshamhub.co.uk for charges and other details.

Timetables for all Melksham Public Transport, and an advice sheet and index, are online at 
http://melksh.am/go and attached to the end of this newsletter
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Melksham Public Transport – as at 1st September 2020
correlated by Melksham Rail User Group

MRUG timetable sheet 1 of 5, 1.9.2020

Sheet 1: This index and general travel advice
Sheet 2: Swindon – Chippenham – Melksham – Trowbridge – Westbury (GWR)
Sheet 3: Bath – Melksham – Devizes (Bus 271, 272, 273)
Sheet 4: Chippenham – Melksham – Trowbridge – Frome (Bus x34)

Corsham – Melksham – Bradford-on-Avon – Trowbridge (68 & 69)
Frome – Melksham – Swindon – Heathrow – London (National Express)

Sheet 5: Melksham Town Bus (Routes 14 and 15)
Marlborough – Calne – Melksham – Bath (Royal United) (x76)

Data on these sheets has been checked as of the date on the top of each 
sheet, but is supplied “Errors and Omissions Excepted”.  At the current time, 
timetables are changing frequently and we suggest you check online for an 
update prior to travelling .   Timetable at http://melksh.am/go 
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Most buses call at the Market Place. Exceptions:
* National Express for London calls on Spa Road
* Service 14 for Melksham Forest from Lowbourne
* Service x76 calls in Lowbourne

Trains call at Melksham Station - a 10 minute 
walk from the Town Bridge

Main stops – bus and train symbols.  Some buses 
also call at other town stops indicated by pushpins

Information correlated by Melksham Rail User Group
http://www.mrug.org.uk.  Twitter – MelkshamRUG

info@mrug.org.uk 0797 4 925 928
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Melksham Train Timetable, 9.2020
Change at Westbury for other services ...
... to Taunton, Exeter and the South West
... to Frome, Yeovil Pen Mill, Dorchester and Weymouth
... to Warminster, Salisbury, Southampton and Portsmouth

Change at Swindon for other services ...
... to Stroud, Gloucester and Cheltenham MRUG timetable sheet 3 of 5, 1.9.2020
... to Didcot, Reading and London (Paddington)
... to Newport, Cardiff and Swansea http://www.mrug.org.uk

info@mrug.org.uk
Change at Trowbridge OR at Chippenham for services ...
... to Bath Spa and Bristol Temple Meads Online timetable:
... to Bradford-on-Avon (ONLY via change at Trowbridge) http://melksh.am/go

Monday to Friday throughout September 2020

Saturdays from 19th September
on Saturday 5th September, trains are replaced by buses

on Saturday 12th September, 08:35 and 15:00 from Westbury and 16:02 and 21:07 from Swindon do not run.  
Additionally, the 08:46 runs earlier that day.

b - arrives 7 minutes earlier c - arrives 5 minutes earlier e - arrives 4 minutes earlier

Sundays from 20th September

Trains replaced by buses on 5th September.  Through Weymouth trains do not run on 12th.

Trains operated by GWR – https://www.gwr.com E&OE 1.9.2020 v1.0
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Melksham Station is just a ten minute
walk from the Town Bridge, on Station
Approach which is in the fork between 
the Bath and Chippenham Roads.  

An underpass for pedestrians and cycles 
ensures that people on foot do not have 
to cross any major roads between the 
town and the station. Sheltered cycle 
space is provided at the station. You can 
also take your cycle on the train.

Some adult fares from Melksham:
Day return to Swindon £10.50 (£7.80 after the 07:53, all day at weekend)
Day return to Westbury £4.90 (£4.10 after the 06:36, all day at weekend)
Day return to Bristol Temple Meads £12.40 
Day return to Clifton Down £12.60 (£10.50 after the 07:53, all day at weekend)
Children under 5 - free of charge. 5 to 15 years - half fare.
Groupsave (a third off for groups of three or more) on off peak fares.
If you hold a railcard, railcard discounts are available on the quoted fares.

A ticket machine is available at Melksham Station or you can book ahead online.

Car Parking at Melksham Station – The TransWilts Community Interest Company lease the 
site from Wiltshire Council. Smart Parking manage the car park. Queries should be addressed 
to https://www.smartparking.com/contact or https://melkshamhub.co.uk/car-parking/ 

TransWilts write: “Melksham Station’s
car parking will expand to 52 
parking spaces. Up to 20 minutes 
car parking is free at the platform
in the short stay spaces or 30 
minutes in the Hub car park. There 
are designated disabled spaces 
adjacent to the platform. 
Motorcyclists can park free of 
charge in the designated area. We 
are installing lighting and CCTV 
coverage for both the car park and 
café areas. Parking charges were 
introduced from 31st July. 

We’re pleased to say our flexible 
parking tariffs are competitive 
compared to charges at other local 
stations. Parking is 30p per hour 
and an annual season ticket 
provides year round 5-day-a-week 
parking for £1.60 a day. The ticket
machines in both the south and 
north car parks will take cash and 

a credit/debit card. We’ve installed Automatic Number plate Recognition Cameras.
These will record entry and exit times to check for over-staysarking can also be
paid for using the RingGo App. RingGo is particularly handy if you need to 
extend your parking when a returning train is delayed or cancelled. Cheaper than
incurring a parking ticket!

We will provide parking spaces for electric car users. This will be strictly 
reserved for electric car drivers for recharging use only.”
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Bus Route 271/272/273, 1st September 2020
Bath – Melksham - Devizes

correlated by Melksham Rail User Group, operated by Faresaver
MRUG timetable sheet 3 of 5, 1.9.2020

Monday to Friday

WCS – Wiltshire Council Supported Service
C – Onwards connection to Urchfont (service 270)
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Saturday

Sunday

U   - to Urchfont
WCS – Wilts  Council Supported

19:12 Sunday  from Devizes –
call at intermediate points to
Melksham only if required by
passengers joining in Devizes
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Bus Route x34 – as of  1st September 2020
Chippenham – Melksham – Trowbridge - Frome

Operated by Faresaver
overleaf for other buses from Melksham to Trowbridge

MRUG timetable sheet 4 of 5, 1.9.2020

Monday to Friday

Saturday
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National Express, 68 and 69 – September 2020
Frome – Trowbridge - Melksham – Devizes – Swindon - London
correlated by Melksham Rail User Group, operated by National Express

Coach now calls
on Spa Road

in
Melksham

Not at
Town Hall

Bookable at
the TIC

Bus Route 68/69 –   September 2020
Corsham – Melksham – Holt – Bradford-on-Avon – Trowbridge

correlated by Melksham Rail User Group, operated by Faresaver
See overleaf for service x34 Melksham to Trowbridge via Semington
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Melksham Town Bus – September 2020
Route 14 – via Melksham Forest and Queensway
also to Addison Road, Granville Road and Avon Road

Route 15 via Snowberry Lane and Skylark Road
also to Berryfield

correlated by Melksham Rail User Group, operated by Fromebus
MRUG timetable sheet 5 of 5, 1.9.2020

Saturday Overleaf
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Melksham Town Bus – as at  1st September 2020
Saturday service – Monday to Friday overleaf

also Service x76
Marlborough – Calne – Melksham – Bath – Royal United Hospital
correlated by Melksham Rail User Group, operated by Buses of Swindon

for other buses to Bath, see services 271, 272 and 273

Timetable
Route x76
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Melksham Rail User Group to become Melksham 
Transport User Group?
On the table for our September meeting - a proposal to rename the Melksham Rail User Group 
to the "Melksham Transport User Group".  It’s been informally discussed amongst our 
officers and active team.

We are so much more bus, cycle and walking concerned now – indeed you’ll find 6 pages of 
bus and coach timetable, and just 2 pages of train timetable in this newsletter – though other 
news remains predominanty rail.  Working with local authorities, councils and bus as well as 
train operators, and with many of us travelling by bus just as much as by train, our name 
should reflect our members and goals.

We would / will still very much support TransWilts. TransWilts have moved on from being a 
community group which was founded by MRUG volunteers. They are now rail and local 
government lead, with a salaried staff, Department for Transport designation, franchise and 
council funded, and policies which guide their activities.  Whilst they can be (and are) 
innovative, they cannot easily be maverick any longer, even if that would be in Melksham’s 
interest.

We will also remain the Station Friends group for Melksham Station – supporting and 
marketing station use, assisting with surveys, with our members helping as volunteers in 
weeding, cleaning, informing passengers, etc,  in the station area.   Also keeping an eye open 
for safety, security and other issues that need attention and acting / reporting as appropriate. 
With a staffed cafe due to open in the early autumn, with TransWilts contracting or employing 
an operator, we anticipate that operator will be willing, able, and logical to look after daily 
attentions at the station which a volunteer group might do at totally unstaffed locations.

Putting some scale …

* Passenger numbers have risen from 3,000 to 75,000 per annum and are forecast to rise 
beyond 300,000 in the next few years

* MRUG is / has been run purely by its volunteers and will continue as MTUG in that way, with 
an income of around £1,300 per annum.  TransWilts annual report for 2019/20 reports an 
income of £87,000 for the year. See https://transwilts.org 

MRUG -> MTUG:
- looking after local community support and marketing
- all Melksham sustainable transport.

TransWilts CIC:
- medium, long term and big projects for rail in Wiltshire
- operating company for the Melksham Hub

Train running report for August 2020
Limited data feeds have made overall figures for the month less than reliable.  On several 
occasions during the month , trains were diverted off the direct Westbury to Reading line and 
on one day that resulted in the cancellation of our local trains.  Signal and train faults also 
caused a few cancellations – good to see that GWR provided an alternative bus service for the 
evening peak train when that was cancelled.  We hope to restore data feeds for September.

Find us at ...
http://melksh.am/trains http://www.mrug.org.uk

https://www.facebook.com/MelkshamRUG https://twitter.com/MelkshamRUG 

Peter Blackburn – MRUG Chair Graham Ellis – MRUG Vice Chair
John Hamley – MRUG Secretary Judith Gradwell – MRUG Treasurer
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